ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY

MINUTES 

of the 

FULL BOARD MEETING OF THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS
Held on Tuesday, March 28, 2006, at 7:00 p.m. At the Cleary Centre, In the Windsor/Union Gas Room, 4th Floor, 201 Riverside Dr. West, Windsor, Ontario

PRESENT:





Mr. L. Browning




Mr. B. Cutler




Ms. T. Di Simone




Ms. S. Dupret




Mr. J. Hatch




Ms. C. Janisse




Ms. D. Livneh




Ms. M. Lucas




Mr. J. Mallory



Ms. C. Melnyk



Mr. L. Olszewski




Mr. C. Potter




Mr. R. Shaw





Dr. J. Strasser, President





Mr. J. Wickett, Chair
ABSENT:
Mr. V. Marcotte



Ms. K. Mingay


Also Present:



Ms. W. Asher, Chair, School of Community Studies


Mr. J. Chambers, Observer, Retirees Association

Mr. E.P. Chant, Editor, SAINT, Student Newspaper Incorporated

Ms. J. Dale, Chair, Health and Community Studies, Thames Campus




Mr. P. Farah, CFO




Ms. P. France, CIO and Corporate Secretary




Ms. S. Garant, Board Secretary

Ms. J. Harris, Vice President, Corporate and Community Services

Dr. L. Kanary, Vice President, Innovation & Technology Development

Ms. E. Kelly, SRC President-Elect
Mr. E. Maurice, Manager, Accounts/Budget Office

Ms. P. McFarlane, Principal, Thames Campus

Mr. F. Sorrell, Executive Director, St. Clair College Foundation

Ms. M. Walsh, President, Student Representative Council

Mr. T. Wiles, External Vice-President-Elect, SRC


A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of the Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.


Mr. Wickett chaired the meeting and Ms. Garant was the Recording Secretary.


The Chair opened the meeting with the introduction of student representative, Chris Potter, who succeeded Stefan Taylor as External Vice-President, Thames Campus.  Mr. Potter will be the student representative on the Board of Governors until May 1, 2006.  

Ms. M. Walsh current President, SRC introduced the President-Elect, Ms. Emma Kelly and Mr. Tyler Wiles, who is the External Vice President-Elect, who were both in attendance.  They will assume office on May 1, 2006, explained Ms. Walsh and Mr. Wiles will, at that time, become the Student Representative member on the Board of Governors.

Mr. Wickett announced the following amendments/additions to the agenda.

· Replace Item 5.3 which was dealt with on the In-Camera agenda with Program Approval – New Apprenticeship Program – Brick and Stone Mason

· Add Item 5.6, Appointment of Auditors – A resolution tabled from the February 10, 2006 Audit Committee Meeting, to be presented by Mr. Cutler, Board Member and Chair of the Audit Committee

· Add Item 5.7, Reports from the February 2006 ACAATO Conference held in Sudbury, Ontario



1.0 Adoption of the Agenda and Declaration of Conflict of Interest 
After making the above announcements, and hearing no declarations of conflict of interest, a motion was made and so it was therefore,  




RESOLVED THAT the Board




adopt the Agenda as amended.

2.0 Approval of the Minutes of the January 31, 2006 Full Board Meeting 
One member noted that there was a paragraph duplicated in the Minutes that should be deleted and an omission in the attendance of Foundation Director, Mr. Sorrell was noted and it was therefore,




RESOLVED THAT the Board




adopt the Minutes of the January




31, 2006 Full Board meeting as 




amended.

3.0 Constituent Reports 
Student Representative Constituent Report 

Ms. Walsh presented this report to the Board and indicated that the general feeling among students was that they were very glad to be back in class and were generally satisfied with the administration plan to make up for the class time lost, due to the faculty strike.  Overall, student needs were accommodated well throughout, with minor issues being resolved as expeditiously as possible with the assistance of the administration and staff involved.

Ms. Walsh reminded Board members of the upcoming changeover banquet to be held in the St. Clair College, Hangar on April 7, 2006 and Mr. Olszewski indicated that he would be in attendance at this function as a member of faculty and also representative of the Board.  Ms. Walsh indicated that all were welcome.

Retirees Association Report 

Mr. Chambers presented his report on behalf of the retirees and noted that the retirees are in place and ready to assist any student expressing an interest in obtaining additional help with the so called “killer courses” in their programs.

Retirees, Mr. Docherty, Mr. Hallahan and Mr. Totten were presenting, this evening, a workshop for potential retirees to assist them in their decision with the latest early retirement incentive offered by the College.  Questions dealing with alternative health benefit packages, legal issues (such as wills, power of attorney) and finances were among the items to be addressed.


In concluding his report, Mr. Chambers announced the following retiree event schedule;
· April 19th, 2006 – Internet Banking & Investing presented by Mr. Korchnak and Mr. Erwin.

· Annual General Meeting to be held on May 10th, 2006

· May 11th, 2006 – Birding outing at Point Pelee National Park with Mr. Grolman.

4.0 Monitoring Reports 
4.1 Budget Presentation 
Dr. Strasser provided a quick overview of the current challenges that encumber the budget process, to the Board, prior to the formal presentation.  The President stated that this budget preparation was the most unsettled budget to come to the Board in his six years as President of the College and went on to outline the following contributing factors;  
· The fact that to this date there has yet to be an announcement of the government funding upon which the financial planning is based.  The various funding models proposed by the ACAATO Executive Committee of the Committee of Presidents have not been brought forward to Council due to meeting schedule conflicts and the appointment of the new Deputy Minister.

· The government has announced that there is no longer a freeze on tuition fees.  The decision on how the new fees will be applied across college programs has not been finalized.

· Faculty salary considerations cannot be finalized until the contract is finally resolved.

· The offer of a voluntary early retirement incentive has been extended from March 31st, 2006 to April 13th. 

Dr. Strasser asked Board members to consider these issues while he invited Ms. Harris and Mr. Farah to proceed with their brief overview of the Financial Plan.

Mr. Farah began his presentation explaining that the Financial Plan was prepared with the available statistics.  The plan for the year ending March 31, 2006 was to conclude the year with a balanced budget and with a flow of $1M to the College reserve fund.  Mr. Farah indicated that the 2006/7 Financial Plan is providing that balanced budget.

The following changes and assumptions in revenue were made in order to develop the plan, which was touched on earlier by Dr. Strasser, explained Mr. Farah.
Once again those include;

· The College’s Operating Grant was assumed to be the same level as was for the 2005-6 year with the exception of the tuition freeze, which is no longer in place.

· The one-time Ontario capital grant of $4.9M from the past year cannot be assumed in planning the 2006/7 budget.

· There has been a ministry directive to allow the increase in 2006 tuition fees and additional cost recovery fees by 5%.  

· Both Continuing Education and International tuition fees will increase to reflect an increase in those projected activities.

· The profit realized from the sale of the Huron Lodge property has not been included in the revenue stated in the report.  However, it is anticipated that this sale will occur in this fiscal year. 

Mr. Farah continued with the report, highlighting page three of the document distributed, which defined the various sources of the College revenue according to major categories, one of which are the operating grants from the ministry which account for 47% of the total College budget.  The second and third major sources are tuition (26%) and Ontario grants at 16%.
Without final figures available the projected salary and benefit increase is anticipated to increase by 3% over the 05/06 mid-year review figures.  



The Professional Development expenditure of $604,000.00

is equivalent to 1.5% of full time salaries.

The capital expenses reflect the actual 2005/6 levels for Facilities and College Equipment Renewal.  An additional $2M, approximately, has been calculated for the provision of academic furniture and equipment.

Mr. Farah announced that he would be meeting with MTCU Director, Shamira Madhany in hope of acquiring information pertaining to our funding.  In concluding his overview Mr. Farah noted that the various uncertainties, such as enrolment levels, based on the projections of 6200 as of November 1, 2006, the funding levels, the proposed funding models, final impact of the faculty strike, early retirement incentives and the unspecified provincial funding announcements has been a challenge in developing a sound financial plan for the institution.
Mr. Farah further commented that Ontario continues to be the lowest funded province in Canada.

In summary, regarding capital initiatives, the College will proceed with the following for 2006/7; the Cleary Centre, development of the College lands to the West, planning for the Thames residence to open in the fall 2007 and fund raising for gym/fitness facilities in Windsor and Chatham.

A copy of Mr. Farah’s Power Point presentation and the 2006-2007 Financial Plan of the St. Clair College is attached as Item 4.1 to the Minutes.
Mr. Farah responded to Board questions related to the Financial Plan.  One member inquired if administration had set aside monies to cover the accrual costs associated with the faculty contract settlement retroactivity.  In response Mr. Farah indicated to the Board that such monies have been set aside.  Ms. Harris interjected that the 3% increase was addressed in the mid-year budget review and it will appear as such in the year end statements.
In response to a question regarding the rise in tuition, Mr. Farah indicated that the removal of the freeze could result in a 5% increase in tuition.






When a question pertaining to the voluntary early retirement 
option was posed to the finance people, Ms. Harris explained that the costs incurred should be offset with the salary savings over a period of one year.  Ms. France added that after receiving the applications and reviewing the sectors affected, administration will determine the most cost effective way of implementing the retirement plan.

With no further questions it was therefore




RESOLVED THAT the Board




adopt the 2006/7 Financial Statements




as presented, for information.

5.0 Approval Items 
5.1 New Apprenticeship Program – Early Childhood Education 
Ms. McFarlane spoke to this item and reminded the Board members that, as stated in the Academic Plan presented at the Board Retreat last Fall, the College mandate is to ensure continued academic quality and responsiveness to community needs in program considerations.  This ECE apprenticeship proposal comes from community demands, especially from those individuals currently employed in this field and who are lacking in the required credentials.  The training will provide these individuals a certificate and, in addition, the opportunity to further their training and complete a diploma program in ECE.
Ms. McFarlane added that the “Best Start” initiative was first proposed by both Federal and Provincial governments, in response to the need for an increase in the number of child care spaces in quality based facilities with well qualified staff.  

The funding for this program is the same as the existing apprenticeship models and the cost to the College for delivery are minimal since the program can operate concurrently alongside the Continuing Education program and offer a new revenue stream for this program.  Ms. McFarlane introduced Ms. Asher and Ms. Dale who were present to answer any concerns or questions pertaining to this initiative.

When asked by a member when the program is scheduled to begin, Ms. McFarlane responded that students can enroll in the continuing education classes prior to official Ministry approval, as early as this spring.  The College will be able to approach the Ministry with the number of students registered and acquire the funding after the fact and still be able to offer the program to clients, both in Windsor and Chatham, via this new mode (apprenticeship) of program delivery.

Attached to the Minutes as Item 5.1 is a copy of the budget proposed for the ECE apprenticeship program delivery, which was not included in the agenda attachments.

In concluding the questions and answers related to this item, it was therefore



RESOLVED THAT the Board



approve the delivery of the ECE



Apprenticeship Program. 

Before moving ahead to the next agenda item, Dr. Strasser called upon Ms. Asher, Chair of Community Studies, to apprise the Board of the latest community partnership proposal for the College Day Care facility, in Windsor.

Ms. Asher proceeded to announce to the Board of Governors that
the provincially funded “Best Start” initiative is designed to give pre-school 
children the best quality of care and direction in order to ensure future success.  The Public School Board, who will be offering this program at a new school in South Windsor, has approached the College to operate their facility, in partnership, with them.  The school will offer a quality pre school program, scheduled to begin September 2006 to children between the ages of 2.5 and 5 years, as well as before and after school care in support of their existing junior kindergarten and senior kindergarten programs in their South Windsor school.
Ms. Asher assured the Board that the budget for such a proposal has been reconciled and the College will operate the program with a surplus.  The one-year pilot project affords the College the opportunity to evaluate the program to ensure our students are being afforded quality learning experiences as they strive to earn their ECE diploma. 

Acting V.P. Academic, Ms. Di Simone, offered congratulations to our Child Care Centre, whose excellent community reputation affords them such opportunities.



5.2 Program Modifications to the Paramedic Program
Ms. McFarlane spoke to this item explaining to the Board that back in 2004 the Provincial government downloaded various services to the municipalities, such as ambulance/paramedic, which necessitated an increase of qualified personnel to provide these services.  
The Colleges, in response, went to the Ministry in an effort to increase the enrolment quotas for the Paramedic Programs at both campuses (Windsor and Chatham) from 25 to 30 per class. (enrolment total of sixty)

There was an extension granted until 2007 and since the demands for this program have not declined, the College is
asking for an extension beyond the 2007 academic intake of the same (sixty) number of  students. 

Ms. McFarlane added that these programs remain over subscribed and the graduate placement rate for this program stands at approximately 93%.  This clearly demonstrates the need for this type of highly specialized training within the surrounding communities.


When asked by a Board member why the enrolment level isn’t higher than sixty over the two campuses, Ms. McFarlane indicated that the hands on training required is delivered in a very restricted setting (ambulance) and that clinical training venues are limited and the high standards and quality of our graduates must be maintained to achieve the quality employment results our past graduates have achieved.

In addition, Ms. McFarlane continued, we have also been working in partnership with our aboriginal community at Munsee who have demonstrated the dire need for this particular training for qualified aboriginal students and to that end the College is offering pre health science courses required for admission to the Paramedic Program. 
Ms. McFarlane assured the Board that an envelope of funding has been earmarked specifically for this endeavour and any equipment purchased for the training will not be a financial burden on the College.  The intent would be to offer the training at various college sites throughout the province where there is a demonstrated need for training.

The aboriginal community is aware that this program will be offered on a one time basis only, since the number of prospective students does not warrant subsequent offerings.  
There was a motion brought forward and it was therefore


RESOLVED THAT the Board



approve the modification to the 



Paramedic Program enrolment be
forwarded to the Ministry for final
approval.


5.3
New Program Offering – Brick and Stone Mason Apprenticeship
(This item replaces the original Item 5.3 which was dealt with In-Camera)
Dr. Strasser spoke to this item and explained to the Board that pressure from both MTCU and an urgent request from industry have prompted this program approval coming before the Board as an addition to the agenda.  With the increase in building and construction in the area, the need for workers is imminent and the program is scheduled to begin as soon as April 2006.  Over the course of five years of offering this program will mean a revenue infusion of approximately $250,000.00 to the College.  

The President then welcomed Ms. Di Simone to speak further to the proposal.

Ms. Di Simone announced that the average age of the workers currently in the trade (brick and stone mason) is between 45 and 48 years.  There is already a pool of workers waiting to be signed up for apprenticeship training once the Ministry has established the delivery target.  These workers look forward to have the training here in their community which will alleviate the added burden of traveling from Windsor or Chatham-Kent to complete the classroom requirements.  

Another positive factor to take into account, according to Ms. Di Simone, is the low capital costs to the College in terms of program equipment, tools, etc.  Facilities will be shared between the College and the Allied Craftworkers (BAC), Local 6.  Much of the supplies will be donated by local companies.



One member was concerned about attaining qualified instructors, since in many cases, journeymen in the various trades could hardly be compensated enough to match what they earn working on the job.  To this concern, Ms. Di Simone responded that with the knowledge that there are not enough qualified workers to meet the current industry demands, those currently in the trade and willing to train the students will do so knowing that this is the only way the to ensure local trainees will receive the opportunity to earn a meaningful and living wage.  As indicated in the report, part-time instructor fees average approximately $50.00 per hour.

The three year apprenticeship program involves training for fourteen students in the first year, beginning in April 2006.  The plan is to complete the in-school portion of the first level of training prior to the students going out into the workforce during the upcoming summer months.  Ms. Di Simone added that this is another reason the approval tonight is critical to ensure the students are in class as quickly as possible.

A copy of the Brick and Stone Mason Apprenticeship program proposal is attached to the Minutes as Item 5.3, as distributed.



RESOLVED THAT the Board approve



the delivery of the Brick and Stone Mason



Apprenticeship Program to begin April 2006



as outlined in the proposal.

5.4 Honorary Diploma (Ms. Christine Sorrell) 
The nomination of the first honorary diploma coming before the Board tonight is from a faculty member in the Business Administration Program.  Upon nominating this student the instructor noted that Christine was in her fifth semester of the three-year Business with a major in accounting with a 3.15 grade point average.  Ms. Sorrell unfortunately passed away suddenly, in her sleep and the faculty member felt that it would be a fitting tribute to Christine to award her diploma, posthumously, to her family at the June convocation ceremony.


RESOLVED THAT the Board hereby



approve the awarding of an Honorary



Diploma to the family of Christine Sorrell 



at the appropriate June 2006 convocation 



ceremony.
5.5 Honorary Diploma (Mr. Louie Mele) 
This next Honorary Diploma nominee comes before the Board from Dr. Strasser, who distributed a document highlighting Mr. Mele’s achievements.  He is currently the President of McDonald’s Restaurants of Canada Ltd.
Dr. Strasser informed the Board members that Mr. Mele is a deserving recipient of this honor and brings his name forward in recognition of his personal work achievements and many contributions in the area of international business and therefore would like to present this Honorary Diploma in International Business to him at the June convocation.

Mr. Mele, has recently taken time out of his schedule to speak to St. Clair College students.  He personifies what hard work, dedication and the constant striving for personal growth can achieve.  Mr. Mele, added the President, is proficient in three languages, a native of Windsor and was recently awarded the “Italian of the Year” award in Windsor at a dinner in his honor.

A copy of a brief biography of Mr. Mele’s accomplishments, prepared by Dr. Strasser, is attached to the minutes as Item 5.5.



RESOLVED THAT the Board


approve that the College award



an Honorary Diploma, International



Business, to Mr. Louie Mele at the



appropriate June convocation ceremony.

5.6 Audit Committee Resolution – Extension of College Auditors 
Audit Committee Chair, Mr. Cutler, spoke to this agenda item.  According to Mr. Cutler, at the February 10, 2006 Audit Committee meeting the discussion arose around the contract expiration of KPMG, the current College auditors. 

During the debate two key issues indicated to the Audit Committee members that extending the contract of KPMG as the College auditors for an additional year would be the most prudent decision since the College has just recently hired a new CFO and the provincial government is in the process of changing how financial reports are to be consolidated.

Mr. Cutler informed the Board that the Audit Committee is bringing forth a recommendation, for Board approval, to extend the existing KPMG contract from April 1, 2006 to March 31, 2007, with a maximum of a 5% inflationary increase included in their fees.  This fee increase, according to Mr. Cutler, also takes into account the increased diligence required, on their part, in order to meet the new provincial standards in financial reporting.  

In response to a member’s question as to whether there are any conflict of interest concerns with KPMG being the auditors, for the College, Ms. Harris assured the Board that there are not.  Ms. Harris also assured the Board that a new RFP would be issued, later this year, for audit services.
Hearing no more concerns or questions it was therefore



RESOLVED THAT the Board


approve, based on the recommendation

of the Audit Committee, the extension of the 



KPMG contract from April 1, 2006




through March 31, 2007 as the official

auditing company of the College.

5.7 ACAATO Conference Update 
Mr. Wickett led the discussion pertaining to the ACAATO conference held in February 2006 in Sudbury, Ontario.

The Chair praised the organizers and the two colleges, of Cambrian and Boreal, for the marvelous job they did in hosting this event and offering great evenings of hospitality for the participants.  He indicated that the event was informative with sessions dealing with the funding model.  Another topic covered was pertaining to partnerships, added Mr. Wickett, which reinforced their importance to colleges in helping them achieve their strategic goals for their institutions.  He also commended ACAATO for the continued efforts they make in advocating on behalf of the colleges for additional funding at all government levels.
Another member, who also attended the conference, commented that with Ontario being one of country’s wealthiest provinces, that it is totally unacceptable that the colleges in the province are the lowest funded in Canada.  

Another member acknowledged the quality of the key note speaker, Stephen Lewis, at the conference.  According to this member, Mr. Lewis stressed the importance of student access to a college education.  The key note speaker emphasized how colleges must strive to reach beyond our borders, welcoming exchange students, students from third world countries and providing new growth opportunities for our own citizens.

A copy of Ms. Melnyk’s account of her ACAATO experience is attached to minutes as Item 5.7.
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